TRAWDEN FOREST PARISH COUNCIL 

Minutes of the Meeting held on Monday the 3rd July 2017
Meeting started 7.05pm

Present

Vice Chairperson Paul Reyner

Clerk Adele Waddington 
Cllr Beverley Robinson


Cllr Ian Hartley



Cllr Ruth Crompton

Cllr David Storey


Cllr Clare Storey 


Cllr John Dransfield 

Cllr David Barrit
Apologies:, Chairperson Barry Hodgson , Cllr Adrian Foulkes, Cllr Sarah Cockburn-Price, Cllr Paul White, Cllr Margaret Foxley, CCllr David Whipp, CCllr Jenny Purcell
Also present: Therese Edmonds, 6 residents from Hall Road
Minutes 
The minutes of the meeting of 5th June 2017 were approved with a slight amendment.  The lease for the Library is proposed to be 125 years.  Adele to amend.  Proposed Cllr Robinson, seconded Cllr Hartley
Declaration of Interest

Parish Council were reminded of the requirement of the member Code of Conduct concerning the declaration of interests.  
County Councillor’s report 
Neither of the County Councillors was able to attend the meeting

Residents Issues
Residents of Hall Road attended the meeting regarding the planning application 17/0206/FUL on land to the rear of Hall Road.  The pink notice has been put up, but residents are concerned about an increased volume of traffic, access to the site, right of way, the public footpath and building on the field when past attempts have failed.  A petition has been started and so far there are 125 signatures on it.  The residents claim that the owner of the land only has agricultural access over the track which belongs to Mrs Bracewell.  The building is on a concrete panel and residents have spoken to Cllr White and he has advised that, if there are genuine reasons for the objections, then they should raise them with planning.  There is use of a footpath within the vicinity, but Cllr Reyner advised that a footpath can be diverted.  This would be requested by the Rights of Way Officer at Pendle Borough Council.  Previous applications have been refused, but Mrs Stevenson advised that the road is unadopted and 54 people have contributed to improvements of Hall Road.  The designation of ‘Area of Settlement Character’ has recently been removed by Pendle Borough Council, and the group asked that the Parish Council reconsider its decision from the last meeting.  Cllr Crompton personally feels that this conversion should not be allowed, but the other Councillors agreed with the decision at the last meeting, and therefore do not have anything to add to the comments already out forward in the consultation.
Newground Flood Support Programme
Christina and Esther from Newground attended the meeting to discuss work that they have been commissioned with regarding flooding.  They are working with the Environment Agency to increase the awareness of flooding as Trawden is classed as high risk.  There were a handful of properties, out of the 49 deemed to be at high risk, that were flooded at Christmas in 2015.  The area is classed as a rapid response area as it floods quickly.  The EA are responsible for the water courses and issuing flood warnings and creating the flood defences.  The early stages of Newgrounds work is to see what improvements can be made and once these have been identified, they will report back.  There is a current sandbag policy where each property is allocated 4 sandbags per doorway from Pendle Borough Council.  Newground will be speaking to residents about flood resilience and hopefully increase the current sign- up to the EA’s flood warning service from 56% of eligible people.  They will contact everyone on the sign up list as they may not be aware of the policy.  They have details about insurance policies available.  Newground are looking to create an Emergency Plan where they will identify who to contact in an emergency, which needs assistance, and evacuation procedure, and a safe place to go.  There can be contacts for where to get generators from and where will have refreshments available.  Newground will fully support the plan and it will be linked in with Victoria Clifford and LCC.  This project is fully funded by the Environment Agency.
08/2018
Matters Arising
Lengthsman/NWIB
Steven Hounslow has completed 26.5 hrs and has been out weeding.  He has also painted the wooden planters.  Judging from the NWIB team will be on Monday 10th July at 3.15pm.  There will be a display in the Community Centre, and Cllr Robinson would like to thank all of the volunteers who have worked exceptionally hard to achieve what they have done this year.  The village is looking wonderful.  The judging information has been shared on the Council’s Facebook page and on the website
Colne and District Committee meeting

Cllr Dransfield advised that it was detailed that the recreation ground had been excluded from parts of the Public Spaces Protection order, and there is to be a consultation on Ball Grove around the PSPO.

The enforcement for the caravans on Hall Road is still on the agenda, but Cllr Crompton advised that these have already been moved.  There is enforcement for an unauthorised parking area at 2/2A Skipton Road.  The Goat House has been added to the enforcement list and is being investigated.

Neighbourhood Plan
There is to be a consultation on the Neighbourhood Plan so far.  5 members of the Steering Group will cover the 2 days and there is a meeting on 5th July to create the display boards.  There are 3 potential sites in flood zone 3 that need justifying.  A sequential test must be carried out first, and then an exception test must be completed.  Cllr Dransfield and Adele Waddington met with a flood consultant recently who quoted £1000 to complete the 2 tests and the conclusion report.  As the NHP team have not yet applied for a grant, the Parish Council would have to pay for the consultant, and then claim it back.  The grants are running out at the end of January, so Cllr Dransfield will liaise with Adele Waddington to project how much we will require then apply.  Cllr Hartley proposed that the consultant should be paid for by the Parish Council.  This was seconded by Cllr Barrit.  Put to vote – all in favour.  Adele to put all consultation documents on the website for 2 weeks, with a contact form, and gather all comments.  Cllr Dransfield thanked Cllr Robinson for the photographs that she had done which would form part of the final Plan.
Allotments
All seems to be going well.  The skip that was hired is still there despite Cllr D Storey and Adele Waddington making several calls to come and collect.  Adele to report again.  Mr M Bracewell has not paid his additional allotment money.  Adele to re-print and give to Cllr’s Storey for them to hand deliver to Mr M Bracewell.  Cllr D Storey has asked that George McGuigan of Craven Street be added to the waiting list – Adele to add.

Cllr D Storey advised that Mr Bennett has not yet moved his fence or cut back his trees.  Adele has sent a letter requesting this work is carried out, but will ask now that this work is completed within a month.

Cllr D Storey asked that John Whiteside drop some more chippings off at the end of Lambeth Street.  Adele to request.

Adele met John Whiteside at the allotments as we have requested that a new tenant opens up an old access into plot 1B, but there is a tree that has now grown in the path.  To remove this and do urgent work on the plot, John has quoted £300.  Cllr Robinson proposed that we should pay for this work to be carried out.  Seconded by Cllr Barrit.  Put to vote – all in favour.  Adele to order work.

Cllr Dransfield asked whether it would be possible to have the allotments measured by the next meeting in September so that we can discuss how to move forward with the rent for 2018/9.  Cllr’s Storey advised that they will have this done and will bring to the next meeting.
Green Meadows/Horse Trough at Gladstone Terrace – water issues

Cllr White will pursue the issue at Gladstone Terrace, with CCllr Purcell
Harambee Surgery Garden Area Footpaths

Cllr Hodgson to liaise with Cllr Robinson on this as Jewsons have offered some materials to complete the project.
09/2018
Land at Skipton Road
There have been no enquiries about the rental of parking spaces on this land, but people are still parking there.  Cllr Reyner to obtain a chain and some cones to stop people parking.
Survey of Bus Shelters
Cllr Reyner has not been in touch with John Bowes yet, but the Councillors asked that we request reimbursement of 20 tins of paint from Pendle Borough Council so that they can all be painted in due course.

Adele to request.

Wycoller

No further updates as yet
Recreation Ground/Ball Grove

As the Parish Council have advised Pendle Borough Council that they will get a decision on the Recreation Ground by December, we need to get information from them to make an informed decision.  Adele to request full breakdown of income and expenditure for the ground for the last financial year.  They have confirmed that the goal posts and pavilion will be included in the transfer.  Philip Mousdale offered some dates to start discussions on Ball Grove, but they are in the summer holidays so the Councillors who would like to get involved could not agree a date.  Adele to request dates in early September.
Community Centre Update
Therese Edmonds attended the meeting to advise that the kitchen is now almost finished, and the Community Centre has been painted where needed.  If funding can be obtained, new toilets will also be installed.  The cooker needs fixing in.  The Trustees met with Lancashire County Council on 26th June with regards to the Library building.  LCC have already set a precedent with Gannow Centre that they have transferred freehold.  The new leader of LCC is keen to get things moving, and the Cabinet meeting is on 13th July where the decision will be made.  Steven Wilcock has been in contact with the Leader of the Council regarding grants, as there is a cut off date of the end of July for specific grants that they group can apply for.  Funding has already been promised from a number of sources once the transfer is complete.  The County Councillor and Borough Councillor who attended the meeting spoke in favour of the transfer.
Parish Matters
Cllr Dransfield advised that the pot hole on Winewall reported at the last meeting is still there.

Cllr Hartley advised that there has been a request via the Primary Care Support England to open a pharmacy within 200m of Harambee Surgery.  Adele advised that she has met with Mrs Emmott, Manager at Harambee as the Parish Council had not been advised of this.  Adele has written a letter supporting the dispensary at the surgery after getting approval from Parish Councillors.
Cllr Robinson has been speaking to Mr Dickinson of Proctor Croft regarding access to the rear of his property.  He advised that the owners of Pave Barn will not give him permission to access the track to the side of Proctor Croft.  Cllr Robinson used the Bull Run (path to the rear of Proctor Croft) for a number of years whilst visiting this property.  The resident of the top house had an access through her property when she moved in, but as this was not on her deeds, and there was no agreement in law, this access was blocked.  The Councillors feel that the Mr Dickinson should seek legal advice about this and check his deeds to see if it details that he does have access or whether it is just number 3 (who actually owns the Bull Run).
Adele suggested that, as we have no Community Beat Manager who is attending the meetings, the Police item should be replaced with ‘Community Centre update’.  This was agreed.

Adele advised that there are currently 2 vacant garages at Cotton Tree.  She has sent out a letter to the next person on the waiting list for one, but suggested that the Parish Council should keep the other for their own use.  As Pendle Borough Council is passing more and more down, we are requiring storage and this would be ideal.  Adele has sourced a garage, but there would need to be a concrete base put down first.  Adele advised that she envisaged that the whole project would cost no more than £3000.  Cllr Robinson thinks this is a great idea, and it would solve our storage problems long term.  Proposed Cllr Reyner, seconded Cllr C Storey.  Put to vote – all in favour.  Adele to sort. 
10/2018
Planning Applications

APPLICATION: 17/0118/HHO 

PROPOSAL: Full: Demolish existing rear extension and erection of single storey rear extension and decking. AT: 18 Leyland Close Trawden Colne 

The Councillors have no objections to this proposal
APPLICATION: 17/0267/HHO 

PROPOSAL: Full: Erection of single storey extension to rear and formation of patio area to rear with associated earthworks.  AT: 27 Hollin Hall Trawden Colne 

The Councillors have no objections to this proposal
APPLICATION : 17/0285/FUL 

PROPOSAL: Full: Erection of a detached dwelling. 

AT: Land South Of 60 Lane House Lane Trawden 

The Councillors feel that this property would be in-keeping with the 2 relatively new properties that it would sit next to, and therefore have no objections to this proposal

APPLICATION: 17/0326/FUL 

PROPOSAL: Full: Erection of menage (40m x 20m) and a 14m timber post and rail fence surround. AT: Rings Farm Coal Pit Lane Trawden 

The Councillors have no objections to this proposal

APPLICATION: 17/0331/FUL

PROPOSAL: Full: Formation of manege 40m x 20m with 1.4m high timber fence. AT: Slack Booth Farm Slack Booth Hollin Hall 

The Councillors have no objections to this proposal

APPLICATION : 17/0287/FUL

PROPOSAL: Full: Alterations to parish hall to form a day nursery with extension to rear, ramp to the side and formation of a play area. AT: Church Hall Church Street Trawden 

The Councillors are unanimously opposed to this proposal.  We have already reported to Lancashire County Council that traffic calming measures need to be investigated for the junction near to the Parish Hall, as the Councillors feel that this is a dangerous junction with the volume of traffic that come into Trawden to access Burnley Road as short-cut.  

There is no parking provision for this application, and it is proposed that it will be in an area that is already over-loaded with vehicles.  There is no provision for dropping off children, and there is a bus stop right outside the Parish Hall.  There are concerns that it will be a danger to people using the bus stop.  If people are to park outside numbers 2-8 Church Street, this would then block the road, as the Parish Hall is set right on the road side, there is nowhere for vehicles to pull into if there is something coming up the road.  

This is also a bus route, which operates every 30 minutes, and is used by children going to Park High School.  There is currently another double decker school bus that is coming to Trawden to collect children who have to travel further to school.  If people park inconsiderately outside the proposed nursery, it would create grid-lock.  Children who attend Trawden School cross the road on the corner across from the Parish Hall in a morning and after school, and it is already very dangerous.  If cars are parked, it would mean that the children cannot see properly when they cross.  

To bring in to an already busy village, another potentially 13 staff vehicles that would have to park when people are still at home would create huge parking and manoeuvring issues for everyone within the village and those who pass through.

Correspondence
Bank statement received

Reply received from Police Sergeant Tim Hitchen regarding the parking issues on Boulsworth Drive

Pendle Countryside Access Forum – 2:00pm on Monday 19th June 2017, Wilson Room, Nelson Town Hall
Email received from Esther Morrisey regarding the Environment Agency Flood Support and creating a plan

11/2018
Update received from Lancashire County Council that the sign for Wycoller that had fallen off at Cotton Tree is being replaced

Agenda received for the Development Management Committee

Email received from Philip Mousdale requesting a meeting about transfers of Parks.  No date could be agreed.  Adele to write to Philip for alternative dates
Advice received that Carry Lane will be closed from 14th August to 9th September 2017 for utility works to take place

Minutes received for the Countryside Access Forum which was held on 19th June 2017

Advice received that Carriers Row will be closed for drainage works from 2nd to 13th October 2017

Email received from Harambee Surgery asking for support to refuse an application for a pharmacy within 200m of the Surgery

Finance
Bank transfer of £325.75 to Steven Hounslow for June hours

Bank transfer of £360 to Ian Salter for grass cutting
Payment of £180 to Plantscape for Grit Bins approved

Donation of £100 for the Church Clock upkeep approved

Donation of £125 to the Mountain Rescue approved

Donation of £125 to Air Ambulance approved
Additional 11.25hrs approved for Clerks Project Hours




Meeting closed 9.50pm – next meeting 4th September 2017 
Meeting dates : 2 Oct, 6 Nov, 4 Dec   
12/2018
